
OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CHERYL L. BROWN




                            117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
            DIRECTOR





             
                    4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL 

   OFFICE (904) 630-1452





            JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

     FAX (904) 630-2906







                                     

  E-MAIL: CLBROWN@coj.net

ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY FUNDING AD HOC COMMITTEE
MEETING MINUTES
Thursday, March 29, 2012
City Council Chamber
4:00 P.M.
In Attendance:  Council  Members Bill Gulliford (Chair),  Greg Anderson, Lori Boyer, John Crescimbeni, Ray Holt, Matt Schellenberg; Steve Rohan, Office of General Counsel; Kyle Billy, Thomas Carter, Council Auditor’s Office; Dave Roman, Administration;  Bill Killingsworth, Planning & Development; Philip Zamarron, Legislative Services; Annette Hastings, Tourist Development Council;  Nancy Rubin, JaxPort; James Bennett, FDOT;  Chris Warren, Christopher Quinn, Chamber of Commerce; Ron Littlepage, Steve Patterson, Florida Times-Union, Jim Piggott, WJXT; Susan Stewart, Duval Legislative Delegation; Larry Williams, Office of State Rep. Janet Adkins;   Connie Holt,  Stan Johnson, James Nealis,  Executive Council Assistants; Val Bostwick, Friends of the St. Johns Ferry, Inc.; Jackie Smith, Congressman Ander Crenshaw District Office Tom Patton, Task Force, Andre Patton; Elaine Brown, Dick Brown, Task Force; Rich Reddick, Task Force; Pat Hazouri; Claudia Estes; Kenny Logsdon, Neighborhoods Department; ; Joe Wright; Stephen Tocknell; Michele Whitley;  Mikki Baldwin, Mayport Village Civic Association; Dot Mathias; Richard Berry; Warren Alvarez; Judy Beobeauf; Penny Kamish; Albert Wright;  John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chair called the meeting to order at 4:03 P.M.
The Chair announced that the first thing that he wanted the body to address was the draft ordinance that the Council Member had previously distributed.  The proposed ordinance would create the St. Johns River (Mayport) Ferry Commission to operate, maintain, fund and oversee the St. Johns River (Mayport) Ferry.  The draft had been distributed at the March 22, 2012 Ad Hoc Committee meeting for review.  Council Member Ray Holt moved that the proposed ordinance move forward as a Committee bill (as sponsor).  The move was seconded.
Council Member Schellenberg raised concerns about the Council President appointing Commission Members and the leadership of the Commission changing annually.  He also voiced concern about the wording “demonstrated interest” in characterizing the composition of the Commission’s members. (Sec. 93.103).
Council Member Greg Anderson requested an explanation of the proposed ordinance’s intent.  Council Member Gulliford, the measure’s sponsor, explained the need for an entity to operate the ferry; there was no one else out there willing to take on that responsibility.  

Council Member Ray Holt felt that the Committee’s  concern should be focused on finding the funds to finance the operation of the ferry.  Council Member Gulliford countered that a vehicle was more important than the funding.  If you acquire the funding, you  have to allocate that money to something.

When asked about the status of a public-private partnership bill enacted in Tallahassee, Susan Stewart of the Duval Legislative Delegation office indicated that the legislation has not reached the Governor’s desk yet.

The Ad Hoc Committee voted 6-0 to submit the ordinance to the City Council and recommend approval.

Elaine Brown, Ferry Task Force Chair, provided the Ad Hoc Committee with an update on the meeting held the previous day in Fernandina Beach to discuss the St. Johns River ferry concerns.

The town hall meeting had been organized by Aaron Bean to apprise local officials and stakeholders on the state of efforts currently underway in the Ad Hoc Committee to keep the ferry operational.  She reported that about 45 people attended the gathering and all were enthusiastic about the work being done to save the ferry service.  A significant concern aired was the negative impact of breaking the link of A1A that the ferry currently provides.  Participants at the meeting are putting a petition drive together and expressed the wish to help in the sale of buttons, t-shirts and paraphernalia.  The general feeling at the meeting was that looking at the issue as a regional concern is going to be very helpful.  Council Member Gulliford wanted to know if anyone at the meeting happened to mention money.
Council Member Boyer voiced concern about the time frame that we face; by the time the Gulliford-proposed ferry commission is created and its members appointed, we are way down the road.  We may need to consider an entity other than the proposed commission to operate the ferry.
In the context of the time frame that the Ad Hoc Committee faces, Ferry Task Force Member Judy Beobeauf said that there are grants for the necessary funding out there right now that we need to be going after.  Council Member Boyer added that we need to get the Mayor involved because going after grant funding is an administrative function and the Ad Hoc Committee is too cumbersome a body to task with seeking grants.  The Chair, Council Member Gulliford, directed his aide, Stan Johnson, to set up a meeting with the Mayor’s Chief of Staff, Chris Hand.
Council Member Anderson asked Elaine Brown if there was any feedback at the meeting regarding putting something on the ballot by the communities that benefit directly from the ferry service.

Council Member Matt Schellenberg asked Dave Roman if the administration was monitoring the issues at hand and the work that the Ad Hoc Committee was undertaking?`  The Council Member thought that the St. Johns Ferry issue ought to be on the Mayor’s radar screen in view of the fact that we are talking about the potential loss of jobs.

Council Member John Crescimbeni remarked that we need to know where the Mayor is on these issues and that we are beyond “monitoring” phase.  He indicated that the Mayor’s Office has considerable resources such as paid lobbyists both in Washington and Tallahassee.  Mr. Crescimbeni feels that a lot of resources can be brought to bear to further the ferry’s cause if the Mayor was on board.  The Chair indicated that the Mayor would be welcomed at the next Ad Hoc Committee meeting.

Council Member Holt would like to have a special committee meeting early next week to have a resolution passed directing the Supervisor of Elections to set up a referendum on the special taxing district.  Mr. Holt felt that it was imperative to establish boundaries for the referendum, to determine who is impacted and benefits most by the ferry service.
A motion was made to direct the Office of General Counsel to craft legislation to put the special tax district on the ballot, subject to the advice and guidance of the Ad Hoc Committee.

Council Member Crescimbeni asked Deputy General Counsel Steve Rohan if the Ad Hoc Committee can introduce legislation.  The response was that like any other Council committee, the Ad Hoc Committee could introduce legislation.  Mr. Rohan said that he would provide the Committee with a white paper on deadlines that had to be met to get something on the ballot.

In Public Comments, Tom Patton, a Task Force member, suggested that anything that has “tax” in the language for the ballot question will be troublesome.
Albert Wright, who was instrumental in creating a promotional video for the ferry’s continued operation, suggested ideas on how to lure surrounding areas to contribute to efforts to keep the ferry in service.

Penni Kamish wanted to know it was  possible for the Mayor to prod JaxPort and other entities to assist in the efforts to acquiring grant funding.

Council Member Holt announced that he had just spoken with the Supervisor of Elections on his mobile telephone and that Mr. Holland indicated that if the Committee had something put together by the Council’s second meeting in May, we would be in good shape to have something ready to put on the ballot.

Council Member Anderson requested that the Committee turn to the issue of the memo that Deputy General Counsel Rohan had prepared and distributed concerning the Mayport Ferry property title.  The memorandum addressed several properties that may be required to be returned to the City.  Obligations to return parcels to the Strickland family under a “reverter clause” were discussed.  Mr. Rohan indicated that he saw no language pertaining to the condition of any property that had to be returned.
When the Committee turned its attention to funding, Council Member Crescimbeni raised a question with the Council Auditor’s Office that he had asked at a previous Committee meeting: could the City Council revisit a JaxPort budget that the Council had previously approved?  Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office, replied that he knew of no way of do anything with a budget that has already been approved.  Mr. Billy noted that the Port had already entered into and signed contracts based on funding in the approved budget.  The Deputy General Counsel, Steve Rohan, concurred.
On the matter of possible surcharges on Port fees, Mr. Billy noted that additional fees or surcharges could not be added to tariffs that had already been created and approved.

Mr. Rohan added that the Council cannot create fees that raise revenues because that would constitute levying a tax.

In the course of the discussion between Council Member Crescimbeni and Kyle Billy, the Council Auditor’s Office was of the opinion that the Council could not rescind funds approved for JaxPort because the funding was a component of an Interlocal Agreement.

In further Public Comment, Judy Beobeauf suggested that there were environmental issues in any provisions to revert Mayport parcels back to the Strickland family.

Tom Patton said that asking people to tax themselves, which the proposed referendum would be doing, would be problematic in that a “no” vote would be interpreted that the people voted “no” ergo they are not interested in keeping the ferry operational.
Council Member Crescimbeni requested that the Chamber of Commerce representatives who regularly attend and monitor the Ad Hoc Committee meetings come back to the next meeting and apprise the Committee on where the Chamber is on the issues on the table.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:37 p.m.
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